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Minutes from the meeting held on Thursday 19th November 2015 
The meeting was opened at 7pm by Chairperson Alan Alexander.
Present
Alan Alexander
Andi Rutherford
Linda Wilson & Brian Wilson
Bill
Kizzy Livermore– Dementia Support Worker
Dr Reehan Naweed
Kay Florey

Apologies
Linda Steel, Tony Williams

Approval of Minutes
The minutes from the meeting held on Monday 14th October 2015, were distributed, read and approved.

Comments arising from the previous minutes:

Dr Reehan Naweed couldn’t find the comments on the website referred to by Alan Alexander in the minutes. 

Kizzy wasn’t aware that Abbie had left as referred to in the previous minutes, but it was possible that she’d just left the West Cumbrian Carers.

Item 1
Alan asked if all the staff at Lowther Medical Centre had received the flu injection as he felt it is the responsibility of the Practice not to pass on the flu to patients.

Dr Reehan informed the meeting that flu vaccinations are offered to all members of staff, but some had declined, for various reasons, with all actions being documented. The take up was about 80-90%. This is higher than the average take up of hospital staff which is around 60% as reported by Alan.

Item 2 – Health Forum – Success Regime
Alan told the meeting he’d attended the above forum where one of the main topics was the future of local health facilities when the new nuclear build takes place, as the population will increase and currently there isn’t sufficient provision for the current population. 

Item 3 – Singing for the Brain
Alan attended one of Kizzy’s initiatives entitled ‘Singing for the Brain’, which is now patented. Kizzy briefly explained the initiative was to gather dementia patients together and ‘sing’, as it helps both patients and carers enjoy time together outside their home environment. Many dementia patients are still able to remember songs from their childhood. Alan read out his article about Kizzy’s work. 

A discussion took place as to how Kizzy sources patients to attend Singing for the Brain and Alan asked if she had access to GP surgeries in order to identify carers. 
Kizzy expressed she wasn’t getting very far by post, so she was going to ‘knock on surgery doors’, visit surgeries, community rooms and pharmacies. 

Item 4 – Coffee Morning
Dr Reehan read out an email regarding the coffee morning for Dementia carers, which is extended to all practices, not just Lowther Medical Centre. Kizzy brought up the problem of only carers attending, because in order for them to attend they will need to find someone to take up their role as carer! The meeting felt this was a very valid point. 

Kay talked about the problem of dementia patients not wanting to go out, so it can be difficult for the carers to encourage the person they are caring for to actually go out. Kizzy concurred this and said talking to patients and carers face to face was a better option than via letter. 
Bill drew on his own experience and expressed that the world of a dementia patient and their carer does indeed become smaller. 

Item 5 – Update on the Computer System
Dr Reehan explained the computer system at the Practice is being updated from Vision to EMIS Web. The new system will allow access by multi-disciplined teams therefore certain information can be shared more easily. 

Dr Reehan warned there will be problems implementing the new system and with the change- over.  The Practice cannot run parallel systems; one system must be closed before the other can start, although there is a ‘read only’ facility available.

As it is a new system to all the GPs except Dr Reehan, the implementation has to be taken slowly and accurately, to give GPs time to understand the system fully in order to protect patient safety and confidentiality. 

There was a meeting last week which highlighted a couple of teething issues, but the Practice will have an external EMIS Web adviser available for 48 hours after the change- over, with continuing contact thereafter. 

The change-over day is 7th December 2015, so between 7th and 31st December 2015, only ‘book on the day’ appointments will be available. Routine appointments will not be available in case they are lost in the change-over. However the morning Triage system will still be running as usual. 

Item 6 – CQC Update
Dr Reehan read out an update on the actions resulting from the CQC inspection.

The main concern arising from the inspection was deficiencies in the procedures of the Practice, particularly Administration. 

As a consequence of the inspection, a Practice meeting takes place every Wednesday which looks at the action plans set up after the inspection and whether deadlines have been met.  A report arising from the meeting is forwarded to a CQC representative to ensure the Practice is going in the right direction for success. 

Staff meetings are also held every 4 weeks.

There had been a problem with the DBS checks – these are the checks that have to be undertaken for every member of staff to ensure they can safely work with children and vulnerable people.  The problem had arisen because of the recent increase in staff; therefore a register has been set up to ensure these checks continue with any new staff starting at the Practice. 

The other area that required improvement was staff appraisals; so a new system has been put into place whereby appraisals have been scheduled into a timetable. It was identified that Linda Steel is unable to carry out all the appraisals, therefore sub-teams have been created and managers appointed. 

The other area criticised by CQC was drug control; the handling of drugs rather than the control of issuing drugs .

Dr Reehan explained every staff member must now sign a policy to confirm they have read and understood Medicine’s Manager, a new policy put into place by the Practice. There are now no controlled drugs kept on site. 

Item 7 – Staffing
A new Receptionist has been appointed.
A new Nurse Practitioner has been appointed, although she has already been working ad hoc sessions for the Practice. 
Over the summer, Dr White and Dr Blakemore left the Practice, leaving only 2 full time GPS;
these weren’t replaced but Nurse Practitioners were recruited instead. 
Hopefully there is a new GP starting next year, although the contract hasn’t yet been signed. 

Item 8 – Phone Call-back
Phone call-back has been looked into and although there are pros to this action, the problem is the cost. 

With the recruitment of the new receptionist, there has been a change to the telephone system, with two phones now being manned in the morning, which should see improvements for patients trying to make an appointment. 

Audits of when patients call, how long they are on hold and how many times they have called are being carried out. 

Kay asked Dr Reehan why the staffing of reception has been a problem, is it recruitment or funding? Dr Reehan explained it had been the time required to train a new member of staff, but with the implementation of the Reception Manager, this has been rectified. 

Item 9 –Triage system
Audits have been taken of the number of patients using the Triage System. 

Phase 1 – Identifying the number of patients using the Triage system and on which days of the week.  Tuesday was found to be the busiest with 25-27 patients being triaged. 

A brief discussion took place as to the Triage start time because the website advises it’s 7.30 am, when in fact it doesn’t actually start until 8am, although numbers are available between 7.30am and 8am, when the numbers are withdrawn. This will be sorted out.  ACTION REQUIRED

Phase 2  - Identifying how the Triage Nurse is treating the patients she sees.  Are they being treated there and then, being given a routine appointment or an emergency appointment? 

Kizzy questioned why patients weren’t using the Minor Ailments system scheme – which is the first in Cumbria. This scheme encourages people to visit pharmacies and discuss a possible treatment for their ailment if the pharmacist is able and willing to assist. 

Kay explained she’d used this system for the treatment of a leg burn, which was successful, although she wasn’t aware there was an actual scheme, which was concurred by Andi and Alan.

It was concluded that people weren’t aware of the system due to a lack of promotion and the mindset of clinicians and patients, whereby clinicians can have a paternalistic approach to patients and patients only want to see a doctor.

This lead to a discussion about the efficiency in treating patients, ensuring all possible sources are being utilised, focussing on the ability of receptionists to give advice, make decisions about the necessity of an appointment for a patient. 

This matter was discussed at the first PPG meeting where it was explained by the Practice Manager that the risk of mis-information by a Receptionist was too great, with the responsibility being too much for administration staff who are not medically trained. 

Item 10 – Questionnaire
Alan gave out a pro-forma Questionnaire he has compiled which he intends to put to patients in the waiting room of Lowther Medical Centre. Initially he had wanted to see patients in a separate room, to ensure they completed the questionnaire. However, it was agreed by members of the meeting, that he was likely to achieve a greater volume of completed questionnaires if patients were allowed to complete them on their own volition. If incomplete questionnaires were left on chairs, nothing had actually been lost.  FEEDBACK REQUIRED

Item 11 – NHS Communication and Information Standard
Linda Wilson brought this item to the attention of the meeting. 

By July 2016, the NHS Communication and Information Standard requires communication to all sensory impaired patients be suitable and compatible for their individual impairment. 

Linda explained she continues to receive letters from hospital and other NHS establishments regarding details of future appointments and advice, even though she is visually impaired, therefore she is unable to read the letters herself and relies on her husband to communicate the contents of such missives to her, which may contain information she would prefer her husband not to know. 

The question Linda wanted to ask is whether she has to instigate the change in communication by highlighting her impairment to the Practice, or whether they would be reactive and make the change.

A discussion took place about the incredulity of the nature of written communication being sent to a visually impaired patient. 

Dr Reehan explained to Linda that the Practice would require her to request the change in communication from letter to email.  Linda explained she can listen to all emails sent to her.

This was received with some surprise by members of the meeting as Kay made the point that surely the Practice already knows Linda is visually impaired, and therefore a flag could be put on her file to alert administration staff to send out any communiqué via email.

Dr Reehan explained the problem was identifying the actual degree of sensory impairment of every patient, and suggested that if a patient is struggling with their current form of communication, they contact the practice. 

Dr Reehan also went on to say that all letters sent to patients contain a sentence advising the reader that if they are having difficulty reading the letter they should contact the Practice. The flaw in this method was pointed out! 

Alan asked Linda if she had brought this to the attention of Copeland Disability Forum, which she had as she is the Vice Chairman of the group.  She is also a representative of the Blind Society. 

Date of the Next Meeting
The meeting was then drawn to a close with Alan explaining the date of the next meeting would be forwarded to all members after he’d spoken to Linda Steel, Practice Manager. 


Kay Florey, Secretary to Lowther Medical PPG

